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Redbourn Parish Council 
Redbourn Parish Centre,  
The Park, Redbourn, St Albans, 
Hertfordshire, AL3 7LR 
 

The Parish Council office 
opening hours:  

Monday ς Thursday: 10.00 - 2.00 
Fridays: 10.00 - 1.00 
To make an appointment or enquiry, call 
01582 794832  
 

CLERK TO THE COUNCIL:  Nish Khanna 
clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk 
 

DEPUTY CLERK:  Chris Kenny 
FACILITIES OFFICER: Zoe Urrejola 
COMMUNITY OFFICER: Becky Firth 
 

WEBSITE:  
www.redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk 
TWITTER:  @Redbourn_Parish 
FACEBOOK: Redbourn Parish Council 
 

ROOM BOOKINGS:  01582 794832                
Hire charges on page 26 
 

COUNCILLOR CONTACTS:   
See back page 
 

CHAIRMAN & NEWSLETTER EDITOR: 
Cllr. David Mitchell 

The Newsletter of Redbourn Parish Council         Spring & Summer 2018 

 

Redbourn Parish Council: Annual Parish Meeting 
Wednesday 9th May at 7.30 (doors open at 7.00) 

Main Hall, Redbourn Parish Centre (opposite the war memorial)  All welcome 

 

 

10,000 new houses 
in and around Redbourn? p2 & 3 

Herts County Show, p14 & 15 

New Play Area & Outside Gym at 
Flamsteadbury Lane, p16 

Folk on the Common, p18 

Redbourn Fun Run, p19 

Redbourn in Steam, p20 

Classics Motor Show &             
Village Fete, p24 

And much, much more on Parish Council 
and community activities in Redbourn 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
http://www.redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk/
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#(!)2-!.ȭ3 NOTES    Cllr. David Mitchell 
 

ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 
 

This is taking place at 7.30 on Wednesday 9
th

 May 2018 in the Main Hall of the 
Redbourn Parish Centre (opposite the War Memorial on the Common).  
All residents are welcome to join us and hear what Redbourn Parish Council has been 
doing over the last year, and our plans for the future. This is also a chance for you to 
ask us questions and raise issues. We always welcome your feedback!  

RPC will also be giving out grant cheques to successful applicants, as well as 
announcing the Redbourn Community Champion for 2018.  
Doors open at 7.00, and refreshments will be served! 
 

10,000 NEW HOUSES IN AND AROUND REDBOURN? 
 

As I write (April 2018) St Albans District Council are processing the results of their recent Local Plan public 
consultation and óCall For Sitesô. The District Council needs to meet a target of 913 new houses per annum from 
2020 ï 2036, so 14,608 in total. This will see a lot of the Districtôs greenbelt being built on, and Redbourn Parish, 
in particular, is under threat. (See the map opposite for potential development sites in Redbourn Ward.) 
 

Development on greenbelt between Hemel Hempstead and Redbourn will certainly be included in the new draft 
Local Plan. The Crown Estate, which owns the land, has already drawn up an outline planning application which it 
intends to submit later this year. This is on an even bigger area than indicated in the recent public consultation. 
The total number of new houses proposed for sites at ñEast Hemelò (actually in Redbourn) will be over 2,500 and 
the development will include a new secondary school alongside the M1 as well as drainage reservoirs along the 
Hemel Hempstead Road, landscaped as a ñcountry parkò.  

In addition Dacorum Borough Council has said it wants to build 4,500 new houses at north Hemel, of which 
around 1000 would be on greenbelt in Redbourn Parish. In fact, Dacorum is already building 1000 houses at east 
Hemel, some of which is in Redbourn Parish. 

Dacorum, St Albans District Council and English Highways recognise that traffic will be a big issue if all these 
sites go ahead, and new slip roads to junction 8 and 9 running alongside the M1 will have to be built. A new 
junction, 8a, somewhere near Redbourn village, is also being discussed though this was not favoured by English 
Highways in a previous study. 

Other large greenbelt sites around Redbourn village have also been put forward for potential development under 
the ñCall For Sitesò. The Lawes Agricultural Trust (Rothamsted) has offered up its land at north-east Redbourn, 
between Dunstable Road and the bypass, which it says could accommodate 1000 new houses and a new 
secondary school. Other sites are to the north and west of the village. St Albans District Councilôs Planning Policy 
Committee intends to make the decisions on all these sites at their May and June meetings. This will inform their 
new draft Local Plan which will subsequently go to another Public Consultation later this year. 

Redbourn Parish has about 2,300 houses at present, and we are working on our own neighbourhood plan which 
would see small scale development to meet local needs. However, we could be looking at up to 10,000 new 
houses in the area to meet the regionôs needs. This would see much of Redbournôs greenbelt turned into a 
building site for many years to come. Given our greenbelt performs an important role in preventing coalescence 
between Hemel and Redbourn, and it is all quality agricultural land, Redbourn Parish Council will be actively 
objecting to these plans. We recognise that new houses have to be built in the District but we believe that 
Redbourn has been unfairly targeted. 

In due course, as and when things become clearer, we will have a public meeting to discuss the implications of 
such extensive development on our greenbelt. In the meantime, if you want further details, you can write to the 
Head of Planning at St Albans District Council: tracy.harvey@stalbans.gov.uk or the Chair of the Planning 
Policy Committee, Councillor Mary Maynard, at cllr.m.maynard@stalbans.gov.uk . 

 
Volunteer - promoting Redbourn 

Redbourn Parish Council is looking for a volunteer to support a working party focused on generating ideas and 
actions to regenerate the High Street and also to promote the village more widely. 

A background of working in Public Relations and / or marketing would be helpful but above all we are seeking 
someone who cares about the success and future of our village, who can bring a practical bias, and is prepared 

to roll their sleeves up and get things done! 
In the first instance, for an informal chat, please contact Councillor Ivan Hickmott on 07977 476692 or drop an 

email to him at: cllr.ivan.hickmott@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk 

 

mailto:tracy.harvey@stalbans.gov.uk
mailto:cllr.m.maynard@stalbans.gov.uk
mailto:cllr.ivan.hickmott@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
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MAP SHOWING POTENTIAL LARGE SCALE DEVELOPMENT SITES                                   
IN AND AROUND REDBOURN 

KEY TO SITES 
1)   1000 houses, secondary school - between Dunstable Road and the Redbourn bypass 
2)   Development north of Redbourn village 
3)   Development west of Redbourn village 
4)   Additional link roads to junctions 8 and 9 alongside M1, or possible new junction 8a 
5)   4,500 houses at north Hemel Hempstead, including 1000 in Redbourn Parish 
6)   1,600 houses, secondary school, drainage reservoirs, between east Hemel and Redbourn 
7)   Warehouses, offices, travellersô site - east of Buncefield Oil Depot 
8)   M1 junction 8 ï significant upgrade planned for projected increase in local traffic 
9)   1000 houses and travellersô site - east of Leverstock Green 

10) 1,000 houses (already under construction / approved by Dacorum and St Albans District) 
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COMMONS COMMENTS 
Cllr Colin OôDonovan,  
Chairman of Commons & Open Spaces Committee 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 

Parking  
This year we will be opening the overflow car park to the left of the main car park, at 
the start of the cricket season. This will allow the right-hand side to recover from last 
yearôs use. Please ensure that you drive onto the common via the main car park 
entrance to access the overflow car park, rather than via the kerbs. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Cumberland Gardens 
We continue to monitor the gardens as there were some littering issues last year; itôs currently open 24 hours a 
day. If anyone seeôs or notices anything, please inform the Parish Centre. 
 

Memorial Benches  
We are pretty much at full capacity on the Common, we are now looking at other possible locations for future 
bench requests that come forward, such as down by the Moor, Long Cutt and Flamsteadbury Play Areas. 
 

Play Areas 
East Common Play Area 
We are aware that the grassed mound is in poor condition and are currently investigating ways to deal with this 
in a cost-effective manner. 
Long Cutt Play Area 
We are currently in the process of sourcing quotes for replacing fencing and self-closing gates 
Flamsteadbury Lane 
We have now completed the refurbishment of the play area, see page 16 for more information. 
 

Nickey Line 
We are currently working with Countryside Management Services looking at improvements to the Chequer 
Lane entrances. They have a 5-year plan with St Albans District Council to manage the Nickey Line. 
 

Weeds 
Many of you reported the state of our paths and roads, covered in weeds over the last few years in and around 
our village, since Herts County Council took over the contact from SADC. SADC have recently been given a 1-
year contract from HCC, to see if they can deal with this issue. Fingers crossed we get a better result! 
 
 

BEATING THE BOUNDS: Sunday 6
th

 May 
Beating the Bounds is an old custom, when maps were rare, of marking the boundaries of the Parish by 
walking round them and sharing the knowledge of where they lay. It is a cheerful community event and I hope 
young and old will join us for whatever part of it they fancy. 

9.00 am        Harpenden Lane Roundabout 2.6 miles     1 hour  

10.00 am      Norrington End (loo+refreshments)        30 mins        

10.30 am      Norrington End - set out                     3.6 miles 1 hour 30 mins 

12 noon        St Maryôs (tea+talk) 30 mins 

12.30 pm      St Maryôs - set out 3 miles     1 hour 15 mins  

1.45 pm        Wood End Farm barn break (lunch)  30 mins  

2.15 pm        Wood End Farm - set out 3.4 miles 1 hour 15 mins 

3.30 pm        Bow Bridge / Shafford 1.3 miles 40 mins  

4.10 pm        Redbournbury Mill 1.2 miles 30 mins 

4.40 pm        Redbourn, The Chequers  
 

A short way before Wood End Farm, there is a chance to cut back along the Nicky Line back to Redbourn if 
you donôt feel like going further. There is no need to do it all. Join us at whatever stage you like. I am happy to 
lead the walk but would dearly love to have people who are willing to lead part of it or be willing to be a back-
marker ï again for as much of the route as suits. 

Austin Prall    01582 792733 or 07910 998423    austinprall@yahoo.co.uk 
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Redbourn Cars 
Private Hire/Taxi 

 

Your Village Service  
for over 25 years 

 

Local, Long Distance and 
Courier Service 

 

AIRPORT SPECIALIST 
Volvo Saloon and Estate Cars 

 

Accounts Welcome 
 

Bookings 01582 793268 

Richard & Louise  
 

www.redbourncars.co.uk 
 

 

Redbourn Christmas Market ï looking ahead 

Redbournôs annual Christmas Market is now a well-established event in the Village 
calendar.  Last yearôs event was another great success with around 100 stalls, 
fantastic entertainment, raffle and Santaôs Grotto.  The 2018 Christmas Market will 

be held on Sunday 2nd December ïso do make a note in your diary now!  We 
have already started planning for the event and are now open to stall bookings ï full 

details, including an online booking form, are on our website:  

www.redbournchristmasmarket.com 

 An important part of Market day is the ñLights Switch Onò which takes place towards the end of the afternoon.  
Each year members of the Market Committee plan and install a seasonal lighting display that enhances 

Cumberland Gardens throughout December and early January.  Some of the profits from the previous yearôs 
event are used to purchase the various decorative features and each year we try to add to and increase the 

decorations.  Some of you have asked if we could also improve the Christmas lighting on the High Street, but 
this is a much bigger (and more expensive) project, so we are currently considering some options. 

We will be hosting our Annual General Meeting on Monday 14th May at 7.30 pm in the Holly Bush 

PH, Church End ï all Redbourn residents are welcome to attend.  Do come along to hear more about the 
organisation of the Market and to tell us your views. 

As always, we would be delighted to hear from anyone who can spare some time to help with the organisation 
of the event ï there is no need to attend regular meetings as there are many aspects of the market that can be 
organised ñoff lineò.  Please get in touch if you would like any further information or would like to contribute to 

the event in any way. 

Caroline Burdett, Chair of the Redbourn Christmas Market Organising Committee 

 

 
redbournxmasmarket redbournchristmasmarket@gmail.com 

http://www.redbournchristmasmarket.com/
mailto:redbournchristmasmarket@gmail.com
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Initially I used my NHS experience to become chair of the Redbourn Health Centre Patient Participation Group 
until I read that the library was looking for volunteers.  Becoming a volunteer in the Library was the best move 
Iôve made, I love working in the library and being involved with all that it entails.  I joined the steering group as I 
wanted to become even more involved and was appointed as Chair in the autumn of last year.  The library has a 
fantastic steering group and volunteers who all work hard to ensure that we provide a good library service. 

I have been a member of and also Chair of a number of committees during my working life and retirement and I 
can honestly say that the Redbourn Community Library Steering Group is the one that I enjoy most.  

As we are now a Community Library and completely staffed by volunteers it is important that we raise our own 
funds so that we can buy the things needed to continue with the childrenôs activities, run events etc.  To do this 
we sell nearly new books in the library and at local events ï this year we are planning to be at the Easter Fair in 
the village hall, Classics on the Common and the Christmas market.  Do come into the library to see what we 
have to borrow or buy and if you have any nearly new books that you no longer want please donate them to us. 

If you have some spare time and would like to volunteer we would be very pleased to have you join us.  We also 
have opportunities for young people over the age of 14 to become volunteers.  In fact my granddaughter is one 
and joins us after school one day a week.  

chairredbournlibrary@gmail.com 

 

LESLEY HALL, Redbourn Community Library Steering Group (Chair) 

This is the first of a number of articles to introduce you to Redbourn Community Library 
Steering Group members and also to tell you about what goes on in the library apart 
from borrowing books. 

I moved from Markyate to live in Redbourn with my husband, Stuart around 18 years 
ago. I have 2 children, who live nearby and 5 grandchildren, who all like to read, even 
the teenagers read on a phone or tablet.  

I retired from working as an NHS manager in 2011 and wanted to get involved in 
voluntary work.  I became a Trustee with Compassion in Dying, served on their board for 
4 years, but decided I wanted to be involved in something in Redbourn, rather than 
travelling to London.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

�0�H�Q�¶�V���6�K�H�G�V are like garden sheds ï a place to pursue practical interests at leisure, practise skills and enjoy 
making and mending. The difference is that garden shed activities are often solitary in nature while �0�H�Q�¶�V��
Sheds are the opposite; theyôre about social connections and friendship building, sharing skills and knowledge, 
and a lot of laughter! 

Our SHED is located at St Lukeôs School. The Head contacted us last year to see if we could develop a 
partnership whereby, in exchange for the use of their craft workshop, we would undertake small repair works for 
the school  and help pupils develop skills for their future working lives. Our SHED workshop has wood and 
metal lathes, a forge and many other pieces of specialist equipment. We make, mend and repair anything in 
wood and metal. We also have a large collection of sewing machines so if you want to learn how to use one or 
have one in the loft that you donôt know how to use, come and see us.  We also make products to order. 
Examples are shown on our website: 

www.communityactiondacorum.org/the-repair-shed 

We have a great band of volunteers (mostly men but also a few ladies) but always need more so if you are 
interested and are aged 50+, with a practical mind and an interest in mending, making and learning then come 
and see us! We are open from 9.30am till 2.30pm every Tuesday and Wednesday.  

Contact Bob Curtis on 07434 418 874 

Your local  

REPAIR SHED  
has arrived in the village! 

We are part of a wider international movement developing �0�H�Q�¶�V���6�K�H�G�V as a 
vehicle for connecting older men to like-minded people and the wider 

community, through rewarding, often physical, activity.  
It is a run BY volunteers FOR volunteers. 

 

 

 


